



**Shadow Submission on the Right to the
Highest Attainable Standard of Health
in the
UNITED KINGDOM**

**for the
International Committee on Economic,
Social and Cultural Rights**

56th Session, 21 September - 9 October 2015

by

**The Politics of Health Group - UK
and
The People's Health Movement - UK**

August 2015

The Politics of Health Group

The Politics of Health Group (PoHG) consists of people who believe that power exercised through politics and its impact on public policy is of fundamental importance for health. PoHG is a UK based group but with a clear international perspective and members throughout the world.

Our core principles

PoHG believes that:

- The opportunity for good health is the fundamental human right
- It is the responsibility of governments to strive for equitable social, economic and environmental conditions in which the health of all can thrive

PoHG's charter (see www.pohg.org.uk) sets out 16 principles that should guide political action and policy development for health. PoHG wants:

- The elimination of suffering caused by bad public policy
- To build better understanding of the political causes and consequences of health and ill health
- The promotion of health to be a central concern of politics so that public policy and social interventions focus on improving health
- Health services developed in accordance with the principles set out in the PoHG charter

The People's Health Movement

The People's Health Movement (PHM) is a movement of health activists and campaigners most of whom work at the grassroots in countries of the South. We share a common concern about deepening health inequalities and about the domestic and international policy directions that have a negative impact on health. We call for a renewal of the commitment to the principles and priorities of the Alma Ata declaration on Primary Health Care, and to the call for health for all.

Although a diverse and loose coalition, groups within the PHM share a common vision which is set out in the People's Charter for Health. The objectives of the PHM are:

- To promote the Health for All goal through an equitable, participatory and inter-sectoral movement and as a rights issue.
- To ensure universal access to quality health care, education and social services according to people's needs and not people's ability to pay.
- To promote the participation of people and people's organisations in the formulation, implementation and evaluation of all health and social policies and programmes.
- To promote health along with equity and sustainable development as top priorities in local, national and international policy-making.
- To hold accountable local authorities, national governments, international organisations and corporations.

The PHM is co-ordinated by a global secretariat, with circles at country and regional levels and circles for dialogue based around issues. Local, national and international campaigns bring the groups together. PHM UK is the local circle in the UK. We are health activists, campaigners, researchers and health workers who share the vision set out in the People's Charter for Health and who use this in our work in different ways. The UK circle is small. We link with the larger PHM Europe circle.

The production of this submission to the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights is an important focus of the work of the UK circle.

CONTENTS

The Politics of Health Group	2
The People's Health Movement	3
Preamble	5
Section 1 - Privatisation of health-relevant public goods and services	6
Section 2 - Occupational and environmental health	18
Section 3 - The right to positive mental health and wellbeing	27

Preamble

This civil society report on the right to the highest attainable standard of health in the United Kingdom (UK) has been coordinated by the Politics of Health Group (UK) and the People's Health Movement-UK.

The report is a response to the UK's Sixth Report under the International Covenant of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. It draws upon the guidance provided by the Committee's General Comment 14 on the Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health, especially the affirmation that the enjoyment of those facilities, goods, services and conditions necessary for the realization of the highest attainable standard of health must be accessible to everyone within the jurisdiction of the State party without discrimination.

We believe that the evidence we present here clearly demonstrates that the UK Government has committed violations of the Covenant through retrogressive legislation and policy, which is clearly inconsistent with conformity with the Covenant. These violations represent a common thread linking the three apparently disparate themes which we cover in this report.

Themes and authors

- ***Privatisation of health-relevant public goods and services*** - Alex Scott-Samuel (Subsection on *Corporate influence on public health policy* - Jeff Collin, Sarah Hill, Katherine Smith)
- ***Occupational and environmental health*** - Kathy Jenkins, Eurig Scandrett
- ***The right to positive mental health and wellbeing*** - Anuj Kapilashrami, Sumeet Jain, Iris Elliot

Section 1

Privatisation of health-relevant public goods and services

Recommendations

1. The UK government should modify the Health and Social Care Act 2012 in a way that does not restrict access to a comprehensive and geographically universal range of health care for the full population of England
2. The UK government should develop, and commit to, principles and guidelines which protect public health policy processes from negative influences of private sector actors that profit from commodities which are unhealthy when used (eg, tobacco) or when over-used (eg, alcohol and ultra-processed foods).

Reduced access to health care

During the period 2010-15 there has been a major deterioration in access to health care in England, which has also been associated with a deterioration in survival and with increased health inequalities. The primary causes of this have been the privatisation of the National Health Service (NHS) in England and substantial cuts in public services and welfare benefits. While healthcare is a devolved responsibility in each of the four UK nations, the welfare cuts have affected the public health throughout the UK.

The NHS in England

Prior to and following their election in May 2010, the parties comprising the Conservative - Liberal Democrat UK coalition government had stated that they had no intention of undertaking any major reorganisation of the NHS(1). Despite this, following its election the Government moved rapidly to draft the most extensive, radical reforms since the NHS was founded in 1948 (2,3). These reforms have introduced a widespread privatisation of the NHS (4, 5, 6). In addition, the Government's Health and Social Care Act 2012 (7) has led directly to the following changes, all of which have had the effect of reducing access to public sector health care, especially for the most disadvantaged members of the population (5). The changes include: the loss of the Secretary of State's responsibility to provide a National Health Service (8); the loss of a geographically universal health service; the

loss of the requirement to provide a comprehensive range of health services in each area; the fragmentation of what was in principle a seamless, integrated set of health services; and a move towards co-payments and user charges(2, 9, 10, 11). Although there is widespread published evidence supporting these conclusions, it has proved extremely difficult to discuss them in public, because the Government has always denied – and continues to deny – that these were its intentions or that these were the effects of its legislation(4, 12, 13).

The Health and Social Care Act 2012 (H&SCA)

The Health and Social Care Act 2012 (7) is a 473 page document thought to have been drafted by corporate and commercial lawyers (14). Its content and potential impact were described as follows during its passage - this description (5) has proved to be entirely accurate:

"...a commercial system in which the NHS is reduced to the role of government payer, equivalent to Medicare and Medicaid schemes in the US... In order to create a commercial market the government has repealed the health secretary's duty to provide or secure the provision of comprehensive care and has abolished the structures and mechanisms which follow from this duty. It has granted new powers and financial incentives to corporate commissioners and investors to redefine eligibility and entitlement for NHS funded care, select out profitable patients and services, and introduce regressive funding through patient charges and private healthcare: Investor-run commissioners and providers will be free to: invest in and form companies; use commercial contracts to bring in commercial providers; define the range of services to be provided and patient entitlements under the NHS; charge for some elements that are currently NHS services and for health services they determine are no longer covered by the NHS; generate and distribute surpluses to shareholders, investors, and employees by underspending the patient care budget; use competition law to challenge public policies that impair their profitability and freedom to operate; contract out all NHS services to a range of private providers; select patients and services; determine staff terms and conditions."

Privatisation and competition

The World Health Organization has defined privatisation in healthcare as "a process in which non-governmental actors become increasingly involved in the financing and/or provision of healthcare services"(15). From this perspective, it is clear that privatisation is both a central objective and a key outcome of H&SCA(4). Since the passage of H&SCA there have been many examples of how the quality and safety of

NHS clinical and supporting services have deteriorated(16, 17, 18) - sometimes with fatal results(19, 20). Despite this, there is evidence that Government pressure is resulting in substantial proportions of NHS services being transferred to private and 'third sector' providers. Between April 2013 and August 2014, only 30% of competitive tenders for NHS services and only 55% of all NHS contracts were awarded to NHS service providers(21). Although a further 25% of competitive tenders for NHS services and 10% of all NHS contracts were awarded to the voluntary and social enterprise sector, these once independent organisations have increasingly lost their autonomy and become dependent on Government funding(22).

A related objective is the opening of the NHS to international competition law. The passing of H&SCA has resulted in the introduction and rigorous enforcement of an international competition regime relating to the provision of a wide range of NHS services(10). While this is currently restricted to European competition law(23), the Government has stated its intention to include health services within the proposed Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership(24), so opening the NHS to the hazards of the US commercial healthcare market(25).

The financial context

The costs of creating a commercial market for NHS services are substantial. It has been estimated (26) that £1-3 billion was spent on establishing the NHS market and that maintaining it is costing between £4.5 billion (27) to £10 billion (26) annually. These are said to be conservative estimates(29). Given the total lack of evidence of any benefit to NHS users and the great costs in terms of poorer access, reduced quality and lost integration, it is unacceptable that these sums have been and are being wasted in this unproductive privatisation exercise.

Furthermore, there have at the same time been cuts in and rationing of NHS services in England on an enormous scale. Between the May 2010 general election and October 2014, 66 Accident and Emergency and Maternity units were closed or downgraded and 8649 beds were taken out of service(29). There have as a result been unprecedented rises in accident and emergency attendances(30). And while this was going on, the Department of Health was actually returning billions of 'underspent' funding to the Treasury in two successive years(31).

At the same time, there has been increasing Government pressure for doctors to ration the provision of services. This has not been explicit policy, but has chiefly occurred covertly, through new financial restrictions on general practitioner (GP) and

hospital budgets. As a result there is increasingly a 'postcode lottery' whereby it is easier to access certain services, eg community nursing, certain procedures, eg in vitro fertilisation, and certain operations, eg cataracts or joint replacements, in some areas than in others(32).

Towards an insurance based NHS

It is no coincidence that H&SCA, NHS cuts and 'underspends', and healthcare rationing in England have coincided in this way. There is published evidence that since the privatisations of many UK public services in the 1980s, Conservatives have made plans (2, 33, 34) for the conversion of the NHS into a health insurance based market, as in the US. The key architect of these proposals, who is now a senior Government minister, confirmed to a private meeting in 2004 (when he was an opposition MP) that these remained his clear intentions(35). And we know from an insider account of the introduction of H&SCA (36) that it was Mr Letwin rather than the Health Secretary Mr Lansley, who was 'in the driving seat'. One year after the Coalition took power, an adviser to the Prime Minister on the NHS told a private conference in New York that NHS reforms in the next two years would provide a "big opportunity" for the for-profit sector, and "would show no mercy" to the NHS - which would ultimately end up as "a financier of care similar to an insurance company rather than a provider of hospitals and staff"(37).

In addition to H&SCA, cuts and rationing, many further Coalition health policies can be seen as contributing to the same objective of a privatised, insurance based market. One example is personal health budgets(11), which featured in the original 1980s proposals as the basis for the intended national health insurance scheme(2, 33). Another is the covert sale of 15 years of NHS hospital records for every person in England to the insurance industry without any consultation(38). And yet another is the 'new models of care' recently introduced by NHS England chief executive Simon Stevens (previously of UnitedHealth). These models of care (39) are variants on a common theme of packaging healthcare into the equivalent of US health maintenance organisations and accountable care organisations(9) - systems whose many acknowledged deficiencies make them at best, poor substitutes for the single-payer public system they are proposed to replace.

The impact on the public health in England

Since 2012, life expectancy for men and women at all ages over 65 has for the first time stopped increasing in England, and has actually reduced in women aged 65 and over and in men aged 85 and over (40, 41). In some areas and age groups there have been statistically significant reductions for both sexes(40, 41). In 2008-10, after the credit crash but before the election of the Coalition Government, there had been no deterioration in elderly people's life expectancy(41). The director of public health who drew attention to these reductions stated "It is an unlikely, improbable and a frankly heroic assumption to assume that cuts such as these [in social care and meals for elderly people] will have no effect at all on frail elderly populations over 85 years old"(42).

Many suicides in England have been attributed to the harsh, often unjustified denial of money or help to welfare benefit claimants who fail to fulfil the demands of the Government's Department of Work and Pensions (43, 44). The Government has investigated benefit suicides but refuses to publish its report(43).

Another way in which Coalition Government policy has systematically damaged the public health in England is through the arbitrary alteration to regional and local NHS resource allocation formulas, to remove the weighting given according to local deprivation levels. It is of course well known that deprivation is associated with higher levels of ill health and therefore with higher service and resource requirements. By removing the deprivation weighting the Government has penalised the most needy areas - at a time when unprecedented cuts in local authority resources mean that social care is also being cut substantially(45). Cynics claim - accurately - that this change favours Government-supporting affluent areas at the expense of less supportive poorer areas. What is known is that deprivation-weighted NHS resource allocation is associated with reductions in health inequalities(46).

Corporate influence on public health policy

Non-communicable diseases (cardiovascular disease, cancer, respiratory disease and diabetes) are the largest cause of premature morbidity and mortality in the UK (47) and this disease burden is concentrated in less advantaged population groups (48). For the UK government to uphold the right to health, there is therefore a need for concerted actions to prevent, as well as treat, non-communicable diseases and for action to address the uneven distribution of the underlying risk factors - smoking, harmful drinking and obesity – which are more common in lower socioeconomic groups (47).

Recognition of the links between commercial interests, the consumption of tobacco, alcohol and unhealthy diets; and non-communicable diseases (49) has given rise to

the concept of 'industrial epidemics' (50). This concept, first applied to tobacco-related diseases, highlights the basic policy tension between public health objectives and the interests of multiple business sectors (50).

UK governments have recognised this tension for tobacco, including by ratifying the first international health treaty initiated by the WHO, the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC) (51), which includes a commitment to protecting public health policy from tobacco industry interference. But successive governments have taken a starkly different approach to the alcohol and processed food industries. Rather than effectively regulating their activities, the current UK government has positioned food and alcohol companies as policy 'partners', providing them with a privileged status in national health policy initiatives, notably via a 'Public Health Responsibility Deal' in which businesses voluntarily sign up to various health-related 'pledges' (52). The voluntary nature of these pledges, and their focus on downstream, superficial interventions which are known to be both less effective than more upstream, fundamental alternatives and more likely to increase health inequalities (53), enable industries profiting from commodities that are harmful to health to shape the regulatory environments in which they are operating (54).

There is extensive evidence demonstrating how tobacco, alcohol and processed food industries seek to divert policy attention away from measures most likely to protect public health when such measures would negatively impact on profits (55, 56, 57). For example, evidence demonstrates that the UK alcohol industry has promoted educational campaigns, known to be ineffectual (58), while pressuring policymakers to abandon more effective measures for reducing alcohol-related harm (59). Concerns about the alcohol industry's ability to limit protective public health policies via its involvement in the Public Health Responsibility Deal for alcohol led to health advocates withdrawing (60).

All of this suggests that the UK government is prioritising business interests over those of public health and in so doing, failing to adequately protect the UK population's right to health. Given the unequal distribution of non-communicable diseases, this failure is most profound for people in lower socio-economic groups.

References

- 1 The Coalition: our programme for government (2010) London: Cabinet Office, 24. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/78977/coalition_programme_for_government.pdf (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 2 Reynolds L, McKee M (2010) Opening the oyster: the 2010-11 NHS reforms in England. *Clinical Medicine* 12(2):128-32. Available at: www.rcpjournals.org/content/12/2/128.full.pdf (accessed March 18, 2015)

- 3 Wrigley D (2013) Parliamentary bombshell. In: Davis J and Tallis R, eds. NHS SOS: How the NHS was betrayed and how we can save it. London: Oneworld, 62-87.
- 4 Peedell C (2011) Further privatisation is inevitable under the proposed NHS reforms. *BMJ* 2011;342:d2996
- 5 Pollock A, Price D (2011) How the secretary of state for health proposes to abolish the NHS in England. *BMJ* 2011;342:d1695
- 6 Davis J, Lister J, Wrigley D (2015) *NHS For Sale: Myths, Lies and Deception*. London: Merlin Press, 189-218.
- 7 legislation.gov.uk. Health and Social Care Act 2012. Available at: <http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2012/7/contents/enacted> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 8 Pollock A et al (2012) How the Health and Social Care Bill 2011 would end entitlement to comprehensive health care in England. *Lancet* DOI: [http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(12\)60119-6](http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60119-6)
- 9 Reynolds L, Gerada C, McKee M (2012) Ditching the single-payer system in the national health service: how the English Department of Health is learning the wrong lessons from the United States. *International Journal of Health Services*, 42(3):539-47. Available at: <http://joh.sagepub.com/content/42/3/539.abstract> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 10 Kings Fund (2015) *The NHS under the coalition government. Part one: NHS reform*. Available at: <http://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/nhs-under-coalition-government> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 11 Scott-Samuel A (2015) Personal health budgets in England: mood music or death knell for the National Health Service? *International Journal of Health Services* 45, 73-86. Available at: <http://joh.sagepub.com/content/45/1/73.full.pdf+html> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 12 Lind S (2014) Department of Health denies NHS 'privatisation' claims *Pulse Today*, 28 July 2014. Available at: <http://www.pulsetoday.co.uk/political/political-news/department-of-health-denies-nhs-privatisation-claims/20007389.article> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 13 Jacky Davis (2015) Don't believe the false reassurance about NHS privatisation. *openDemocracy*, 12 February 2015. Available at: <https://www.opendemocracy.net/ournhs/jacky-davis/don%27t-believe-false-reassurance-about-nhs-privatisation> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 14 Rahman S (2013) *The Health and Social Care Act (2012) was not about patient safety: implications for the Keogh report*. Socialist Health Association. Available at:

<http://www.sochealth.co.uk/2013/07/15/health-social-care-act-keog/> (accessed March 18, 2015)

15 Muschell J (1995) Technical Briefing Note on Privatization in Health. WHO/TFHE/TBN/95.1 Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at: <http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/58523> (accessed March 18, 2015)

16 Iacobucci G. Outsourcing the NHS: Where ideology outstrips performance. *BMJ* 2015;350:h875 Available at: <http://www.bmj.com/content/350/bmj.h875> (accessed March 18, 2015)

17 The Independent. Private hospitals 'lack facilities to deal with emergencies', study finds. 2 March 2015. Available at: <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/private-hospitals-lack-facilities-to-deal-with-emergencies-study-finds-10078928.html?origin=internalSearch> (accessed March 18, 2015)

18 Lyons M, ed. Princes Park Health Centre: The destruction of community based GP services. Liverpool: Keep Our NHS Public Merseyside. Available at: www.labournet.net/other/1502/konp1.html (accessed March 18, 2015)

19 Lawrence F. Harmoni out-of-hours GP service putting patients at risk, say doctors. *The Guardian*, 17 December 2012. Available at: <http://www.theguardian.com/society/2012/dec/17/harmoni-gp-service-patients-risk> (accessed March 18, 2015)

20 Cooper C. Privately-run hospital taken over by NHS after patient deaths following routine surgery. *The Independent*, 1 August 2013. Available at: <http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/health-and-families/health-news/privatelyrun-hospital-taken-over-by-nhs-after-patient-deaths-following-routine-surgery-8742745.html> (accessed March 18, 2015)

21 Iacobucci G (2014) A third of NHS contracts awarded since health act have gone to private sector, *BMJ* investigation shows. *BMJ* 2014;349:g7606 Available at: <http://www.bmj.com/content/349/bmj.g7606/related> (accessed March 18, 2015)

22 National Coalition for Independent Action (2015) Voluntary services face bleak future as 'servants of the Government. Available at: http://www.independentaction.net/2015/02/04/voluntary-services-face-bleak-future-as-servants-of-the-government/?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Bleak+future+for+Voluntary+Services+as+...&utm_source=YMLP&utm_term=here (accessed March 18, 2015)

23 38 Degrees. In the matter of the health and social care bill and the application of procurement and competition law. Available at: http://38degrees.3cdn.net/b01df9f37ac81ffb2e_zhm6bnldz.pdf (accessed March 18, 2015)

- 24 Department of Health (2014) Response to The People's NHS campaign about TTIP. Available at: <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/response-to-the-peoples-nhs-campaign-about-ttip> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 25 Potter W (2013). *Deadly Spin: An Insurance Company Insider Speaks Out on How Corporate PR Is Killing Health Care and Deceiving Americans*. London: Bloomsbury.
- 26 Davis J, Lister J, Wrigley D (2015) *NHS For Sale: Myths, Lies and Deception*. London: Merlin Press, 92-101.
- 27 Coote A, Penny J. (2014) *The wrong medicine. A review of the impacts of NHS reforms in England*. London: New Economics Foundation. Available at: http://b3cdn.net/nefoundation/295a135f8d05864461_87m6iyt2s.pdf (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 28 Molloy C (2014) *The billions of wasted NHS cash no-one wants to mention*. OurNHS. Available at: <https://www.opendemocracy.net/ournhs/caroline-molloy/billions-of-wasted-nhs-cash-noone-wants-to-mention> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 29 Davis J, Lister J, Wrigley D (2015) *NHS For Sale: Myths, Lies and Deception*. London: Merlin Press, 219.
- 30 Campbell. D (2015) *Labour blames coalition cuts for huge increase in A&E patient numbers*. The Guardian, 21 January 2015. Available at: <http://www.theguardian.com/society/2015/jan/21/labour-coalition-nhs-hospitals-casualty-cuts-tories-lib-dems> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 31 Lind S (2013) *DH to hand over billions of pounds underspend to Treasury*. Pulse Today, 21 August 2013. Available at: http://www.pulsetoday.co.uk/political/political-news/dh-to-hand-over-billions-of-pounds-underspend-to-treasury/20004042.article#.VQho_WlgGSM (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 32 Robinson S (2014) *Exclusive: GPs warn of rise in rationing*. GPonline, 31 January 2014. Available at: <http://www.gponline.com/exclusive-gps-warn-rise-rationing/article/1229380> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 33 Letwin O, Redwood J (1988) *Britain's biggest enterprise: ideas for radical reform of the NHS*. London: Centre for Policy Studies. Available at: <http://www.scribd.com/doc/56986348/Britain-s-Biggest-Enterprise> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 34 Pirie M, Butler E (1988) *The Health Alternatives*. London: Adam Smith Institute. Available at: http://www.adamsmith.org/sites/default/files/images/uploads/publications/The_Health_Alternatives.pdf (accessed March 18, 2015)

- 35 McSmith, A. Letwin: 'NHS will not exist under Tories.' *The Independent*, June 6, 2004. Available at: www.independent.co.uk/life-style/health-and-families/health-news/letwin-nhs-will-not-exist-under-tories-6168295.html (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 36 Timmins N (2012) Never again? The story of the Health and Social Care Act 2012. London: Kings Fund / Institute for Government. Available at: <http://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/never-again> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 37 Boffey D, Helm D. David Cameron's adviser says health reform is a chance to make big profits. *The Guardian*, May 14, 2011. Available at: www.theguardian.com/politics/2011/may/14/david-cameron-adviser-health-reform (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 38 Donnelly L (2014) Hospital records of all NHS patients sold to insurers. *Telegraph*. 23 February 2014. Available at: <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/health/news/10656893/Hospital-records-of-all-NHS-patients-sold-to-insurers.html> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 39 NHS England (2014) Five Year Forward View. Available at: <http://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/5yfv-web.pdf> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 40 Cooper C (2015) Fall in life expectancy raises alarm amid fears that cuts and pressure on NHS may be to blame for earlier deaths. *The Independent*, 12 January 2015. Available at: <http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/health-and-families/health-news/alarm-at-surprise-fall-in-life-expectancy-amid-fears-that-cuts-and-pressure-on-nhs-may-be-to-blame-for-earlier-deaths-9973848.html> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 41 Public Health England (2015) Recent trends in life expectancy at older ages: February 2015. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/403477/Recent_trends_in_life_expectancy_at_older_ages.pdf (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 42 West D (2015) Exclusive: PHE to further investigate drop in elderly life expectancy. *Health Service Journal*, 12 February 2015. Available at: <http://www.hsj.co.uk/topics/public-health/exclusive-phe-to-further-investigate-drop-in-elderly-life-expectancy/5082091.article#.VQmBAeH4LjE> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 43 McVeigh K (2014) DWP urged to publish inquiries on benefit claimant suicides. *The Guardian*, 14 December 2014. Available at: <http://www.theguardian.com/society/2014/dec/14/dwp-inquiries-benefit-claimant-suicides> (accessed March 18, 2015)
- 44 Cowburn A (2015) Suicides highlight the grim toll of benefits sanctions in austerity Britain. *The Guardian*, 3 January 2015. Available at:

<http://www.theguardian.com/society/2015/jan/03/benefits-sanctions-leading-suicides-dwp-depression> (accessed March 18, 2015)

45 Cooper C (2013) Poorest areas of England 'will suffer under new NHS spending formula'. The Independent, 16 October 2013. Available at: <http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/health-and-families/health-news/poorest-areas-of-england-will-suffer-under-new-nhs-spending-formula-8882300.html> (accessed March 18, 2015)

46 Barr B, Bambra C, Whitehead M (2014) The impact of NHS resource allocation policy on health, inequalities in England 2001-11: longitudinal ecological, study. *BMJ* 2014;348:g3231 Available at: <http://press.psprings.co.uk/bmj/may/inequalities.pdf> (accessed March 18, 2015)

47 Marmot MG, Allen J, Goldblatt P et al (2010). Fair society, healthy lives: Strategic review of health inequalities in England post-2010. London: UCL Institute of Health Equity.

48 Di Cesare M, Khang Y, Asaria P et al (2013) Inequalities in non-communicable diseases and effective responses. *Lancet* 381(9866): 585-597

49 Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD et al (2012) A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990–2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *Lancet* 380(9859): 2224-2260.

50 Jahiel RI, Babor TF (2007) Industrial epidemics, public health advocacy and the alcohol industry: lessons from other fields. *Addiction* 102(9): 1335-1339

51 WHO (2003) WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. Geneva: World Health Organization.

52 Department of Health (2011) The Public Health Responsibility Deal. London: Department of Health. <https://responsibilitydeal.dh.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/03/The-Public-Health-Responsibility-Deal-March-20111.pdf>

53 Lorenc T, Petticrew M, Welch V, Tugwell P (2013) What types of interventions generate inequalities? Evidence from systematic reviews. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 67: 190-193.

54 Gilmore AB, Savell E, Collin J (2011) Public health, corporations and the New Responsibility Deal: promoting partnerships with vectors of disease? *Journal of Public Health* 33: 2-4.

55 WHO (2008) Tobacco industry interference with tobacco control. Geneva: World Health Organization.

56 Moodie R, Stuckler D, Monteiro C et al (2013) Profits and pandemics: prevention of harmful effects of tobacco, alcohol and ultra-processed food and drink industries. *Lancet* 381(9867):670-679.

57 Miller D, Harkins C (2010) Corporate strategy, corporate capture: Food and alcohol industry lobbying and public health. *Critical Social Policy* 30(4): 564-589

58 McCambridge J, Kypri K, Miller P, Hawkins B, Hastings G (2014) Be aware of Drinkaware. *Addiction* 109(4): 519–524.

59 Gornall J (2014) Under the influence. *BMJ* 2014;348:f7646

60 Limb M (2013) Public health body quits responsibility deal over government's failure to act on tobacco and alcohol. *BMJ* 347:f4590.

Section 2

Occupational and Environmental Health

Recommendations

Regulation and enforcement should be at the centre of the protection of occupational and environmental health. The UK government and devolved administrations should:

1. Protect and strengthen Health and Safety enforcement and Environmental Health enforcement;
2. Reject the deregulation argument and where necessary strengthen Health and Safety and Environmental Health regulation;
3. Ensure that Regulation is made effective by full participation in decision making by those most affected. This involves stronger rights to access information, proactive participation and right of appeal for communities and environmental NGOs, and stronger trade union rights including the right to refuse unsafe work.
4. Make Environmental and Health impact assessments of real value to those affected most by proposed changes by full proactive involvement of users, communities, NGOs, trade unions
5. Provide substantially improved resourcing and methods for research and monitoring in the fields of OH&S and Environmental Health. As part of this, develop innovative methods of workplace and community participation to harness local skills and knowledge.
6. Develop a comprehensive Occupational Health Service as an integral part of the NHS
7. Orientate public health promotion activity towards tackling the real causes of environmental and occupational illness – the corporations and managers that shift the costs of their activities onto the workforce and the wider community.
8. Adopt a statutory Toxics Use Reduction Strategy.

Summary

In this section we will discuss the impact of poor working conditions and corporate practices, allowed through inadequate regulation and enforcement, on the health of working people and retired workers, their families and communities. We will look at the major contribution that work related injury and ill health make to inequalities in health in Scotland, as well as the impact of environmental injustice to directly affected communities. We will make the connections between occupational and environmental exposure to dangerous substances and hazardous processes and

relate them to their common causes in corporate neglect, unaccountability and financial decision making. We will detail evidence of the need for and effectiveness of enforcement action and reductions in resourcing and political support for enforcement activity. We will outline deficits in the provision of occupational health services in Scotland and make proposals for their improvement. We will query whether these failures in O/EH&S regulation and service provision contradict UK commitments at European and international levels.

Occupational and Environmental Health

The environmental causes of ill health experienced at work and in communities that are the result corporate practices of private or public bodies and the failure of the state to regulate are a significant if poorly measured contribution to morbidity and mortality of the population. Moreover, commitment to economic growth and the implementation of measures designed to increase productivity and competitiveness in public services as well as private enterprise provides a disincentive to governments to acknowledge or assess the problem, let alone regulate and avoid it. The current drive for deregulation, privatisation and the removal of what has been erroneously described as 'red tape' barriers to business growth, is exacerbating the situation. As a result, it is estimated that millions of people in the UK suffer from preventable illnesses caused through the environment in which they live and work. The impact on health from occupational and environmental factors is not experienced evenly throughout the population and is a significant contributor to inequalities in health. There is good evidence that people experiencing poverty, social exclusion and in low paid, insecure work, are more likely to be exposed to occupational and environmental causes of ill health. Evidence gathered by the WHO reports:

“A number of employment-related conditions are associated with poorer health status, including unemployment and precarious work – such as informal work, temporary work, contract work, child labour, and slavery/bonded labour. Evidence indicates that mortality is significantly higher among temporary workers compared to permanent workers (Kivimäki et al., 2003). Poor mental health outcomes are associated with precarious employment (e.g. informal work, non-fixed term temporary contracts, and part-time work) (Artazcoz et al., 2005; Kim et al., 2006). Workers who perceive work insecurity experience significant adverse effects on their physical and mental health (Ferrie et al., 2002). The conditions of work also affect health and health equity. Poor work quality may affect mental health almost as much as loss of work (Bartley, 2005; Muntaner et al., 1995; Strazdins et al., 2007). Adverse conditions that expose individuals to a range of health hazards tend to cluster in lower-status occupations. Work-related fatalities through

hazardous exposures remain an extremely serious problem (ILO, 2005) (Fig. 7.1). Stress at work is associated with a 50% excess risk of coronary heart disease (Marmot, 2004; Kivimäki et al., 2006), and there is consistent evidence that high job demand, low control, and effort-reward imbalance are risk factors for mental and physical health problems (Stansfeld & Candy, 2006).” (1)

Where causes of ill health are often diffuse, historical and unknown, and there is a vested economic interest in obfuscation, the identification and measurement of such factors is problematic. Despite the difficulties in accessing prevalence data, research conducted by small groups of scholars and some NGOs has exposed the widespread extent of occupational and environmental ill health.

It has been estimated that around 20 per cent of deaths from heart disease, cancer and chronic respiratory disease are caused or related to work. The prevalence of many forms of cancer are increasing in the population in correlation with the use of known carcinogenic chemicals, such as endocrine disruptors, dioxins and furans, as well as other synthetic chemicals which are untested either singly or in combination. Official statistics put the number of deaths from work related illness at 12,000 per year in the UK, which is certainly a gross underestimate (2) If the 20% estimate, based on increasing research evidence, is closer to the truth, this would put annual work-related disease deaths closer to 50,000 (3) Work related ill health is likely to be in the millions.

In Scotland, the situation is particularly severe, but what Watterson and O'Neill say of Scotland can largely be applied throughout the UK.

Scotland has one the highest rates of workplace sickness absence in the UK, and work-related ill-health and injuries are responsible for about a quarter of this. It is a sizeable and particularly preventable slice of the total sick leave toll. The contribution of poor environmental standards is poorly quantified, but is certainly real and certainly substantial. This is not a cost borne equally across Scottish society. A much greater burden, witnessed by greatly increased mortality and morbidity, is seen the lower you travel down the socioeconomic scale. Poverty, a poor living and working environment and job insecurity are substantial contributory factors to this health inequity. It concentrates risks in sections of the community, many of which are easily identified and could be easily targeted for preventive action. However, strategies to address health inequalities in Scotland bypass occupational and environmental health and perpetuate this disadvantage. (3, page 1)

Environmental causes of ill health outwith the workplace are even more difficult to assess. Many environmentally mediated public health issues, including housing, sanitation and food, have been a concern for over a century, yet continue to affect the poorest sections of British society and are exacerbated by recent austerity policies. However, in recent decades, to these have been added an increasing

cocktail of largely untested and frequently toxic synthetic chemicals. The International Agency for Research on Cancer estimate 7 to 19 per cent of all cancers worldwide are due to toxic environmental exposures (4) A recent report from the World Health Organisation (5) suggests that a number of diseases of children, adolescents and adults have their origin in the impact of endocrine disrupting chemicals on the developing foetus. Whilst many endocrine disruptors (PCBs, dioxins, furans, DDT) have been withdrawn from use, these highly persistent chemicals can still be detected in the environment and in human and wildlife samples and may be released into the environment through waste management processes. Other known endocrine disruptors continue to be introduced in industrial and agrochemical processes and in consumer products, including perfluorinated chemicals, phthalates and bisphenol A. In some cases, partial restrictions are in place to protect the most vulnerable, but the use of and therefore exposure of workers and the public to these chemicals continues to increase.

Opportunities for citizens and public interest organisations to challenge the development of environmentally hazardous developments are limited. Land use planning systems in Scotland and in England and Wales have a presumption in favour of development, and the right to appeal decisions is denied to those most affected (third parties) whilst provided to developers. The UK and its devolved administrations have been found to have failed their obligations under the Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-Making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters (Aarhus Convention), largely by constructing financial barriers and failing to ensure that the costs involved in accessing mechanisms of justice are not prohibitively expensive. (6)

The default position in terms of regulation is to allow industry to innovate and introduce new chemicals with minimal testing, and only subsequently restricting or withdrawing their use once harm has been significantly detected, and only then with considerable reluctance. Indeed, UK regulations typically incorporate a built in presumption in favour of industrial development and therefore against the protection of workers and the public from health risk. The Health and Safety at Work Act 1974 requires the protection of the health and safety of workers 'so far as is reasonably practicable', whilst the British approach to integrated pollution control privileges economic imperatives over health and environmental risks through 'Best Available Technology Not Entailing Excessive Costs'. This UK approach in relation to workplace H&S is at odds with much of Europe and some argue is against EU regulation.

Meanwhile, health promotion activities and approaches to tackling social determinants of health have increasingly been driven by an individualising and 'lifestyle' approach, which leaves the structural causes unchallenged. This has been a deliberate policy of UK government in line with its approach to putting the interests of business growth above the interests of public health. As the Alliance for Cancer Prevention has put it, public health efforts

“target 'lifestyle' factors when we should be targeting 'life circumstance' factors. There is no consideration given to the 'confounding risk factors'

namely environmental and occupational exposures to harmful chemicals, substances and practices in our homes, workplaces and in our wider environment.”

On the other hand the UK has some of the worst Occupational Health Service provision in Europe. Only 1/3rd of working people in Scotland have access to any occupational health service and only 3% to a fully comprehensive service. (7) It is welcome that the Scottish Government has taken steps beyond what is done in other parts of the UK, including the establishment of the Scottish Centre for Healthy Working Lives and Working Health Services Scotland, but provision is still poor and unacceptable. This is particularly so in light of strong evidence from WHO that OH Services contribute toward sustainable development, environmental protection and the overall protection of the working population from work-related ill-health, injuries and accidents at work. WHO states that all workers should have access to occupational health services. (8) (9) (10).

Within European law, The Framework Directive (89/391) requires that all workplaces should have preventive occupational health services. This in turn is based on the International Labour Organisation Convention 161. The UK has yet to ratify this convention which requires ratifying countries to formulate and implement a coherent national policy on OH services, and to progressively develop OH services for all workers. Many would also argue that the UK has also failed to comply with the European Framework Directive requirements on occupational health. The HSE has brought a prosecution (Dundee Council 2006) because it did not provide access to OH services. This prosecution was based on regulation 5 of the Management Regulations which says that ‘employers should make arrangements to manage effectively health and safety’ (11)

Air pollution in the UK continues to be a significant preventable environmental cause of ill health. (12) In 2013, the WHO’s International Agency for Research on Cancer suggested that the carcinogenic cocktail of chemicals in air pollution is a leading cause of cancer deaths in all regions of the world. Particulate matter in air pollution is also a major source of ill health, with DEFRA reporting 29,000 deaths in the UK resulting from anthropogenic airborne particulate matter. (13) This report also suggests air pollution is responsible for an overall average reduction in life expectancy of 6 months, although this average will inevitably conceal a considerable inequality in exposure. Airborne particulate matter has also been associated with cardiovascular mortality. (14) In November 2014, in a case brought by the environmental NGO Client Earth, the European Court of Justice ruled against the UK and demanded that the government and devolved administrations set urgent action plans to reduce air pollution in a number of its major cities. (15)

Regulation of occupational and environmental health in the UK is divided between the Health and Safety Executive (a reserved body governed by Westminster) and devolved environmental protection agencies (Scottish Environment Protection Agency, Environment Agency in England and Wales), local authority environmental

health departments and NHS public health. Recent proposals to the Smith Commission to devolve the responsibilities of the HSE were not accepted. Neither have they been totally rejected, leaving a frustrating ongoing discussion without a clear structure or endpoint.

The UK government has recently embarked on a major ideologically driven programme of deregulation of health and environmental protection, including severe cuts to funding of responsible agencies, restrictions in the inspection regimes, populist measures such as the 'red tape challenge', a cultural-ideological offensive against mythical 'health and safety culture' and 'compensation culture' and the commercialisation of functions of the regulatory bodies. Budgets and staffing levels in the HSE and Environment Agency have been severely cut and SEPA has largely followed suit – between 2012 and 2015 the HSE experienced a funding cut of 35 %. Local authorities have also been instructed to cut environmental health inspections by one third. Together these changes have led to diminished regulation and a resultant impact on health. In 2010/1, only 1 in 65 of all fatal and major injuries recorded by HSE resulted in any enforcement action and fewer than one in 170 resulted in prosecution. (16) In 2011, the Department for Work and Pensions announced reforms to the agency's operation, including ceasing proactive inspection except in a small number of 'high risk' industrial sectors eg offshore oil, construction, coal mining, leaving most enterprises exempt from proactive inspections and increasingly immune from regulation. This includes sectors which are clearly not 'low risk', eg agriculture, docks, schools, hospitals, electricity, prisons, quarries... Prospect union, which organises HSE employees, has estimated a reduction by 90% of occupational health inspections as a result of HSE cuts and deregulation. (17) The introduction of cost recovery mechanisms also paved the way for the current drive to commercialise the operations of the HSE. Voluntary schemes are preferred, despite ample evidence of failure of such schemes as the directors' leadership guidance; the Corporate Health and Safety Performance Index; and the Asbestos Building Inspectors Certification Scheme. (18) On the other hand, schemes involving trade union Worker Safety Advisors which had a significant success rate have been discontinued. (19)

This is all in the face of strong evidence on the effectiveness of enforcement. An academic review of the international literature carried out by Dr Courtney Davis in 2004 found that "*the evidence shows, overwhelmingly, that it is regulation – including the threat of credible enforcement – which is the primary driver motivating organisations to improve their OH&S performance*". (20) This finding is reiterated by the Work and Pensions Select Committee report on the work of the HSC and HSE (2004) recommended that:

15. *The evidence supports the view that it is inspection, backed by enforcement, that is most effective in motivating duty holders to comply with their responsibilities under health and safety law. We therefore recommend that the HSE should not proceed with the proposal to shift resources from inspection and enforcement to fund an increase in education, information and advice.* (21)

It is clear that in its ideologically driven commitment to 'freeing' business from as much regulation as possible, the current government is privileging the economic interests of investors and putting at risk the health of millions of people in the UK, and that the poorest and most vulnerable will be disproportionately impacted. This is a deliberate policy of distributing wealth to the most wealthy at the cost of the lives of the poorest. Moreover, this is occurring in the context of widespread austerity policies, significant shifts away from the public to the private sector, reductions in public services, encouragement of the practices of work casualisation, and ideological privatisation of responsibility and scapegoating of the most vulnerable. In this context, exposure to insecurity and occupational and environmental risks is reaching an ever larger section of the population who are either in poverty, or at risk of poverty. Whilst the November 2014 European Court of Justice verdict on air pollution demonstrates that the government is not entirely immune from accountability, nonetheless it has largely escaped taking responsibility for its onslaught on the population through impacts of its policies on occupational and environmental health.

"A failure of governments to address health inequalities in occupational and environmental health means related risks are concentrated in certain sections of the population. Deaths related to hazards in the workplace and the wider environment are not a feature of the boardroom, they are just the consequence of decisions made there. A dramatic rise in job insecurity, marked by increases in unemployment, underemployment, enforced part-time time and temporary working, is making a bad situation worse and is a problem exacerbated by the progressive erosion of employment and welfare rights." (3, page 4)

References

- (1) WHO (2008) ***Closing the gap in a generation: Health equity through action on the social determinants of health.*** WHO, Geneva. Accessed at http://www.who.int/social_determinants/thecommission/finalreport/en/
- (2) HSE (2014) *Health and Safety Statistics at a Glance* accessed at <http://www.hse.gov.uk/statistics/at-a-glance.pdf>
- (3) Watterson and O'Neill (2012) *Regulating Scotland: What works and what does not in occupational and environmental health and what the future may hold.* Occupational and Environmental Health Research Group, Stirling University
- (4) WHO (2009) *Global health risks: mortality and burden of disease attributable to selected major health risks.* WHO, Geneva. Accessed at http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/GlobalHealthRisks_report_full.pdf

- (5) WHO (2012) *Possible developmental early effects of endocrine disruptors on child health*. WHO, Geneva. Accessed at http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75342/1/9789241503761_eng.pdf
- (6) United Nations Economic and Social Council (2014) *Economic Commission for Europe Meeting of the Parties to the Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters*. Fifth session Maastricht, the Netherlands, 30 June and 1 July 2014. Accessed at http://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/env/pp/compliance/MoP5decisions/V.9n_United_Kingdom/Decision_V9n.pdf
- (7) Pilkington, A. et al (2002) *Survey of Use of Occupational Health Support*. Prepared by the Institute of Occupational Medicine for the HSE. Accessed at http://www.hse.gov.uk/research/crr_pdf/2002/crr02445.pdf
- (8) Watterson et al 2013 *Occupational Health and Safety in Scotland*. University of Stirling
- (9) WHO (1995) *Global Strategy on Occupational Health for All*. WHO, Geneva. Accessed at http://www.who.int/occupational_health/publications/globstrategy/en/
- (10) WHO (2007) *Global Plan of Action on Workers' Health*. WHO, Geneva. Accessed at http://www.who.int/occupational_health/publications/global_plan/en/
- (11) STUC (2009) *Improving Occupational Health in Scotland*. STUC, Glasgow. Accessed at <http://www.stuc.org.uk/files/Policy%20Papers/Occupational%20Health%20Strategy%20Paper.pdf>
- (12) Friends of the Earth Scotland (2014) *Air Pollution: Parliamentary Briefing*. FOE, 11 March 2014. Accessed at <http://www.foe-scotland.org.uk/sites/www.foe-scotland.org.uk/files/FoES%20Parliamentary%20Briefing%20Air%20Pollution,%20March%202014.pdf>
- (13) DEFRA (2013) *Air Quality Pollutant Inventories for England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland: 1990 – 2011*. A report of the National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory. September 2013. Accessed at http://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/assets/documents/reports/cat07/1309111039_DA_AQPI_1990-2011_MainBody_Issue1.0.pdf
- (14) Cesaroni, G. et al (2014) 'Long term exposure to ambient air pollution and incidence of acute coronary events: prospective cohort study and meta-analysis in 11 European cohorts from the ESCAPE Project' *BMJ*. 2014: 348. Accessed at <http://www.bmj.com/content/348/bmj.f7412>
- (15) Court of Justice of the European Union (2014) 'The Court clarifies Member States' obligations as regards respecting the limit values for nitrogen

- dioxide.’ Press Release. Luxembourg, 19 November 2014. Accessed at <http://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2014-11/cp140153en.pdf>
- (16) *Hazards* 119 (2012) ‘Give up: What can you do when a watchdog just sucks?’ *Hazards Magazine*. July to September 2012 Accessed at <http://www.hazards.org/votetodie/giveup.htm>
- (17) Prospect (2012) ‘Prospect unveils scale of health inspection job cuts’ Prospect News website, 9 September 2012. Accessed at <http://www.prospect.org.uk/news/id/2012/01353>
- (18) *Hazards* 112 (2010) ‘Removing safety protection is inviting the ultimate capital crime’. *Hazards Magazine*. October-December 2010. Accessed at <http://www.hazards.org/votetodie/dangerouslies.htm>
- (19) Greenstreet Berman Ltd (2007) *Worker Safety Adviser (WSA) challenge fund evaluation*. HSE. HMSO, Norwich. Accessed at <http://www.hse.gov.uk/involvement/wsa.pdf>
- (20) Davis, Dr. C. (2004) *Making Companies Safe: What Works?*. Centre for Corporate Accountability, London. Accessed at <http://www.corporateaccountability.org.uk/dl/courtreport04/makingcompaniessafe.pdf>
- (21) Work and Pensions Select Committee (2004). Fourth Report, 14 July 2004. Accessed at <http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmselect/cmworpen/456/45602.htm>

Section 3

The right to positive mental health and wellbeing

Recommendations

The UK Government must correct the underlying determinants of poor mental health and rebalance the funding inequality. The recommendations draw on multiple sources - findings of the participatory action research on health inequalities and Scottish health manifesto by Peoples Health Movement, and other useful resource including the Mental Health Foundation manifesto and the secret manifesto by Royal College of Psychiatrists. Specifically, we demand:

1. **Greater investment in public mental health** and preventive efforts to prioritise 'upstream' investment. Specifically, commitment to and investment in the development of Health in All Policies to address the social determinants of public mental health
2. **Integration of primary and secondary care** to provide a continuum of care, and bridge the gap between physical and mental health (by improving mental health of those with physical health problems and conversely improving physical health of those with mental health problems).
3. **Rebalance the funding inequality** to ensure spending reflects the growing need and demand, and address culturally-specific mental health needs of different communities through tailored services. Commit to real terms increases in funding for mental health services for both adults and children in each year of the next Parliament. Ensure no further cuts to mental health programmes/ services are implemented and the healthcare and welfare budgets reflect the needs of this vulnerable group.
4. **Address specific vulnerabilities of multiply disadvantaged and stigmatised groups such as minority ethnic groups, women and children.** Implement early detection and intervention to protect and promote well-being, for example, women's access to mental health support during and after pregnancy, raising children's awareness of mental health and well being by putting it on the national curriculum and training teachers and school nurses, and investing in parenting programmes across the UK.
5. **Combat stigma** and improve the lives of people with mental health problems. Core fund anti stigma campaigns across the UK, including Time to Change in England and Wales, See Me in Scotland and a campaign in Northern Ireland (the only part of the UK without a regional anti-stigma campaign). Offer integrated health and employment support to people with mental health conditions who are out of work.
6. **Improve availability and access to quality mental health services.** Introduce and monitor maximum waiting times for mental health care and

support, including psychological therapies. Commit to i) continued improvements in mental health crisis care, including liaison psychiatry services in all hospitals; ii) a holistic approach to early detection and intervention to support young people, their physical health, education or employment, social skills and family relationships. Continue to fund liaison and diversion mental health services, working with police and the courts.

7. **Ensure active labour policies and reliable social protection measures** (for example, the Scandinavian welfare regime) as they have shown to have beneficial effects on the health and well-being of older workers (Dragano N. et al. 2010).
8. **Ensure safeguards for people with mental health conditions in custody of the State.** Improve the availability and access of tailored mental health services to ensure that detention occurs only when absolutely necessary and in the 'least restrictive conditions'. To prevent violation of the human rights of detainees with mental health conditions, implement staff training for medical and police officials (and staff of detention facilities) on the relevant provision of the Mental Health Act and for timely referral of vulnerable detainees to health care professionals. Also ensure maintenance and monitoring of records of any force used to restrain persons with mental health conditions.

Background & Status of mental health

Inequalities and Burden of mental health and well being

Mental health is a fundamental prerequisite for health and development; both a determinant and a consequence of a wide range of social and health outcomes at individual, community and societal levels. Mental ill health is the single largest cause of ill-health and disability in the UK, accounting for 23% of the total burden of disease. Poor mental health contributes to socio-economic and health problems such as higher levels of physical morbidity and mortality, lower levels of educational attainment, poorer productivity, greater incidence of addictions, higher crime rates and poor community and societal cohesion (McCulloch & Goldie, 2010). These result in high social, human and economic burden, and significant costs to the health system. The economic and social cost of poor mental health in England alone is estimated at £105.2 billion annually (European Social Charter, Government of UK 2013).

Mental health cannot be seen in isolation. Persons with psychological disabilities experience significantly poorer physical health conditions, including much shorter life expectancy than those without mental health problems. Within the United Kingdom, one third or 33,000 out of 100,000 'avoidable deaths' that occur every year are in people with mental health problems. Compared with the general population, people with serious mental illness experience twice the risk of diabetes, 2-3 times the risk of hypertension, 3 times the risk of dying from coronary heart disease, a 10-fold increase in deaths from respiratory disease for people with schizophrenia, and 4.1

times the overall risk of dying prematurely (than the general population aged under 50). These figures are a reflection of one of the starkest health inequalities in our society. Despite evidence that people with serious mental illness are at risk of dying, on average, up to 20 years prematurely (Mental Health Policy Group England 'A Manifesto for better mental health - General Election 2015), we are not proactively seeking to close this gap.

Likewise, 30 percent of people with long-term physical health condition (approx. 4 million people in England) experience mental health problems, most notably depression and anxiety, or dementia in the case of older people (Naylor et al. 2012). Many of them experience significantly poorer health outcomes and reduced quality of life as a result. By interacting with and exacerbating physical illness, co-morbid mental health problems are reported to raise total health care costs by at least 45 per cent for each person with a long-term condition and co-morbid mental health problem. One estimate suggests that poor mental health and well-being costs the NHS between £8 billion and £13 billion in England each year (or 12-18 per cent of NHS spending on long-term conditions) (Naylor et al. 2012).

There are gross inequalities in the distribution of factors that promote and protect positive mental health and factors that are detrimental to mental health. This results in an unequal distribution across population groups of mental health problems and illness and in people's ability to recover and lead fulfilling lives (Goldie et al. 2013). People with mental health problems often have fewer qualifications (Chevalier and Feinstein 2006), find it harder to both obtain and stay in work (Meltzer et al. 2010), have lower incomes (Mcmanus et al. 2009), are more likely to be homeless (Rees 2009) or insecurely housed, and are more likely to live in areas of high social deprivation (Cooper 2008). The relationship between growing up in a low-income household to poor mental health is well established (Costello *et al.*, 2001; DCSF, 2007; Fabian Society, 2006; HM Treasury, 2008). Childhood poverty has been associated with low psychological and intellectual development (Aber *et al.*, 1997 in Griggs and Walker 2008).

People with long-term physical health conditions and co-morbid mental health problems disproportionately live in deprived areas and have access to fewer resources (Naylor et al 2012), albeit mental health contributes a significant burden in other marginalised and socially excluded populations such as black and minority ethnic communities and young people (Lankelly Chase Foundation 2014).

The UK has ratified Human Rights instruments but not put in place robust implementation systems for action with equitable impact across England and the devolved administrations. These deficiencies and violations are presented in the following section.

II. Policy and Implementation barriers to realise the right to positive mental health
Austerity and systemic/ structural determinants and the context of disenfranchisement. A strong correlation between inequalities in wealth and

psychological distress has been shown in the UK & Europe (Carter KN et al. 2009). According to a research report by Samaritans, those in the poorest communities are ten times more likely to commit suicide than the affluent. Likewise, the Scottish health survey (2012, 2013) confirms that poor mental health and wellbeing is most strongly associated with economic activity, most pronounced for the group of adults who are permanently unable to work. In particular, population mental health in the UK has deteriorated following the onset of the recession, and aggressive roll-out of austerity measures; and it is argued that this association does not appear to be limited to those out of employment nor those whose household income has declined (Katikireddi et al. 2012), albeit the effects are pronounced.

Austerity is at its core a class issue, privileging the right of the wealthy over the right of poorer communities to a basic standard of mental healthcare. Austerity has undermined mental health in significant ways: First, loss of livelihood/ reduced employment opportunities, declining income, growing insecurity and deteriorating conditions at workplace have resulted in an ever increasing demand for mental health support services. It is estimated that by 2030 there will be approximately two million more adults in the UK with mental health problems than there are today. (Mental Health Policy Group England 'A Manifesto for better mental health – General Election 2015). Second, despite a stated government commitment to parity, investments in mental health is failing: in early 2014 NHS England and Monitor mandated a 20% greater cut to mental health and community services budget than their acute counterparts (Mind 2014). Funding for mental health services has been cut in real terms for three years in a row. These cuts to mental health care mean fewer people have access to early intervention treatment, such as talking therapy, and more cases of psychosis and schizophrenia end up in hospitals rather than being supported in the community. The report *Investing in Recovery* (by Rethink Mental illness and the London School of Economics) estimates that hospitalisation costs the NHS £350 daily as compared to an average of £13 if supported in the community; arguing that a shift in the approach (towards community services) will save the NHS £50 million a year. Even in hospitals there is acute shortage of beds. The LSE estimates 30,000 people with mental health conditions have lost their social care, while 1,700 beds have been cut in England. Over a fifth of doctors said they had sent a child over 200 miles away from their families for treatment, and a similar number admitted sectioning people just to get them a bed. There are huge regional disparities too, as Birmingham City Council reduced its budget for adult mental health by an incredible 94 per cent. Likewise, Camden and Islington Foundation Trust reduced more than 100 beds between 2011 and 2014 (approx. 19.1 percent) and witnessed the largest reduction in nursing staff (18 percent). Despite the existence of cost-effective treatments mental health receives only 13% of NHS health expenditure. Reports have revealed that huge proportions of people with mental health problems get no treatment at all (only a third of people with

depression) and even fewer get the right treatment. Third, austerity has led to a meltdown of prevention efforts. Half of early intervention programmes targeted at young people have been cut. 54% of the budget for psychotic illness is spent on inpatient care rather than on preventive community services. There is strong evidence in favour of recovery-focused services, especially early detection services and early intervention teams, crisis resolution and home treatment, family therapy, cognitive behavioural therapy, and peer support; and their potential to contribute to recovery outcomes, reduced costs of hospital admissions, and/or better value for money (Knapp et al. 2014). Yet, progress on this front has been limited.

While mental health services are in meltdown there are disturbing trends in mental health problems, and a 13 percent increase in the number of people being referred to community mental health services was recorded in 2013. Suicide rates offer one stark example of this trend. Latest figures published by Office of National Statistics reveal a four percent rise in the number of suicides in the UK in 2013, with nearly 78 percent affecting men, the highest since 2001. There are significant regional, age- and sex-based variations in suicide rates; the highest for females and for all persons was reported in Scotland and for males (24.0 per 100,000) in Northern Ireland; the lowest were found in England. Yet research and policy debate is disproportionately focused on examining the social and economic implications of mental health in England.

Policy barriers: UK policy approach to mental health has been fragmented. This can be attributed to the “institutional and professional separation of mental and physical health care” (Naylor et al. 2012), which undermines improvements in quality and efficiency; and poor links between mental health professionals and primary care, the first point of care and support for people with mental health problems. Increasing sub-specialisation and the decline of generalism in hospital settings creates a lack of co-ordination and oversight of patients’ multiple needs (Finlay et al 2011). Current estimates suggest gross deficiencies in meeting the needs of the population affected by mental health problems; just 25 per cent of adults with depression and anxiety get any treatment and only 65 per cent of people with psychotic disorder.

There are a number of policy-level factors that restrict access to the right to positive mental health. In recent years, mental health policies in England and Scotland have sought to increase access to psychological therapies. Most significantly, the UK government, in a 2014 strategy *No Health Without Mental Health and Closing the Gap*, sets out targets for timely access to services and for treatment, the most obvious gaps in parity. It commits a £80 million investment to deliver: “treatment within 6 weeks for 75% of people referred to the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies programme, with 95% of people being treated within 18 weeks”.

However, progress in meeting targets to reduce waiting times for such services has been poor. Recent Scottish government figures indicate that in the period ending December 2014, 15.5% of patients waited between 19 and 35 weeks and 4.4% waited 35 weeks to be seen. For children and adolescents, 78.9% were seen within

18 weeks. Whilst incremental progress is being made, grassroots experiential accounts of access appear in stark contrast. During the Participatory Action Research undertaken in Scotland (mainly Edinburgh, Glasgow and Aberdeenshire), parents who were primary carers for their children experienced ruptures in care during the transition from child to adult services, reported delays of a year or more between their appointments, which were compounded by poor postal communication. It is therefore recommended that the mental health plan be implemented in full force under the new government and adequate measures be put in place to monitor mental health access and waiting times across all administrations in the UK.

Furthermore, Mental health policies in England and Scotland have privileged therapeutic interventions that are claimed to be low cost and based on a strong empirical evidence base, such as cognitive behavioural therapy (Timimi, 2014) over integrated and alternative approaches to care. Programmes such as 'Increasing access to psychological therapies' limit the range of available interventions, and reduce choice. This limits funding and development of alternative approaches for marginalized populations, such as intercultural psychotherapy (Kareem & Littlewood, 2000).

Cracks in the system of care; systemic violations: Inadequacies in the care system have resulted in gross violations, notably the rising incidences of suicides in detention. A recent enquiry by the Equality & Rights Commission (2015) reports gross failure in protecting the human rights of detainees with mental health conditions across a range of institutions: health, prison and police settings in England. The care system is characterised by a range of failures including i) poor monitoring and observation of patients and prisoners at serious risk of suicide; ii) lack of appropriate follow-up mental health support put in place, including involving families in supporting detainees; iii) combat widespread bullying, threats and intimidating behaviour towards inmates; iv) gross violations of the rights of people affected by mental health including inappropriate detention in police custody and violent use of restraint and tasers. In addition the enquiry also reveals the absence of any independent investigation/redress mechanisms or independent body that could investigate deaths of people with mental health conditions in hospitals. When the state detains people for their own good or the safety of others it has a very high level of responsibility to ensure their life is protected. For people with mental health conditions that is a particular challenge with a large number of tragic cases over the past few years where that responsibility has not been met.

Stigma: High levels of prejudice and discrimination against people with mental health problems and those using mental health services has been reported; and contributes to damaging outcomes as well as perpetuating self-stigmatisation and contributing to low self-esteem (Mehta et al. 2009; Thornicroft 2006). The general election 2015 manifesto by the Mental Health Policy Group reports that stigma and discrimination affect 9 out of 10 people with mental health problems, restricting people's working lives, curtailing their social lives and relationships and leading to social isolation; and

at its worst, leads them to give up on life. A series of anti-stigma campaigns have been launched in England and Scotland, with varied progress. Campaigns such as 'See Me' and 'Time to Change', have been supported by the UK Department of Health and the Scottish government along with organizations such as Mind, Comic Relief and the Big Lottery Fund. A study and subsequent report in 2014 conducted by TNS (Taylor Nelson Sofres) and the Institute of Psychiatry, Kings College London shows that since the second phase of Time to Change's campaign (2011), two million people have improved attitudes towards people with mental illnesses and 2012-2013 showed the biggest annual shift in the last decade regarding people's improved attitudes towards people suffering with mental health issues (Evans-Lacko et al. 2014).

Programmes such as these have delivered tangible improvements, but as evident from the figures above, significant work remains to be done. The programmes mentioned above are dependent on government funding, and this funding is currently at risk in light of the current government's austerity policies. It is therefore recommended that Anti- Stigma campaigns continue to receive funds from the UK

Mental Health Legislation: A number of concerns have been raised about the use of mental health legislation to detain people and provide compulsory treatment. Mental health legislation in England has been criticized by mental health groups and the Health Select Committee of the House of Commons (2013). A central issue relates to rising numbers of people being detained under the Mental Health Act and subject to 'community treatment orders' (Health & Social care information Centre, England 2013/14). Between 2011/12 and 2012/13 there was a 6% rise in the number of people detained in England under the Mental Health Act in hospital or under a community treatment order. Since 2010, the number of detentions in hospital has increased by 9%, the increase not attributable to population growth (Care Quality Commission, 2015). The number of children being detained is also high; in 2012, 300 under 18s were detained under the Mental Health Act in England, and 305 were held during the first 11 months of 2013 (<http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-25900085>). Both the Health Select committee and the Care Quality Commission have expressed concern that bed shortages may be forcing mental health professionals to detain patients in order to secure a bed. The Health Committee queried whether increase in detentions might be linked to the controversial introduction of an 'appropriate treatment test' in the mental health act 2007. This test has widened the range of available treatment for which a person might be detained. The Health Committee also raised concerns about 'de-facto detention' -where voluntary patients are threatened with detention if they leave the ward.

The Care Quality Commission (2015) found that in a quarter of patient records reviewed, there was no evidence of a patient consenting to treatment. Additionally, the Commission received evidence from patients that in many cases they were not involved in decisions about their own treatment.

The right to independent mental health advocacy is enshrined in the 2007 Mental Health Act. The Mental Health Alliance (2012) found that advocacy services in England have not received adequate funding, are overstretched, and health staff are often not aware of patients' rights to advocacy. Similar concerns have been raised in Scotland around provision of adequate resources for advocacy services.

A more fundamental challenge is the incompatibility of mental health legislation with the UN Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities (UNCPRD). The Convention states (Article 14, paragraph 1b) that having a disability should not be used to justify deprivation of liberty. The Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights interprets compulsory detention of people with a mental disability for care or treatment as discriminatory because they are based on an individual's disability (Szmukler et al., 2013). The Essex Autonomy project has found that current mental health legislation in the UK does not comply with the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities ratified by the UK in 2009. In particular, The Essex project argues that definitions of mental incapacity under the Mental Capacity Act of England and Wales unfairly discriminates against people with psycho-social disabilities because they define this mental incapacity as being restricted to "an impairment of, or a disturbance in the functioning of, the mind or brain". They recommend the removal of any reference that defines mental incapacity in this way so as to achieve compliance with Article 5 of the UNCPRD (Martin et al., 2015).

Equity (needs of disadvantaged groups) - factors underpinning poor mental health and access to comprehensive services are unequally distributed in the society. Vulnerabilities are enhanced on the basis of ethnicity, gender, sexual identity, disability, income levels and age.

Certain ethnic groups in the UK are likely to have higher rates of admission and detention in mental health facilities, higher rates of diagnosis, and are more likely to have poor treatment outcomes and to disengage from services. Recent Scottish research (Bansal et al., 2014) indicates that certain ethnic minority groups are at greater risk of detention in mental health facilities. People reporting as being from a mixed ethnic groups and of African or Chinese origin were at higher risk of detention, particularly long-term detention compared to those from a White Scottish background. For example, detention rates under the Mental Health Act during 2012/13 were 2.2 times higher for black African, 4.2 times higher for black Caribbean and 6.6 times higher for black other ethnic groups than the national average (Care Quality Commission (2014). These inequalities in England and Scotland have been linked to a number of factors including racism (in society and the mental health system), cultural inaccessibility of the mental health system and different patterns of help-seeking amongst some minority groups. Policy efforts such as the 'Delivering Race Equality' (DRE) programme in England have sought to address these inequalities. However, an evaluation of the DRE found that the programme struggled in the face of institutional racism within the NHS, marginalization of its initiatives in NHS structures, and a lack of sustainability (Craig and Walker, 2012).

Gender inequalities in mental health are even more pronounced. It is noted that women are up to 40 percent more likely than men to develop mental health conditions in the UK women are more likely to have reported and been treated for a mental health problem than men (Freeman, D. in The Guardian 2013). These vulnerabilities are enhanced for pregnant women and new mothers. Up to 20% of women (more than 1 in 10) develop a mental illness during pregnancy or within the first year of giving birth. These not only impact adversely on the mother but also have been shown to compromise the healthy emotional, cognitive and even physical development of the child, with serious long-term consequences (Bauer et al. 2014). However, almost half of the pregnant women and new mothers in the UK do not have access to specialist perinatal mental health services, potentially leaving them and their babies at risk (ibid). Suicide is one of the leading causes of death for women during pregnancy and the first year after birth (Bauer et al 2014).

Children and young people in the UK have high levels of emotional and mental distress. One in ten children have a mental health problem and one in twelve children and young people deliberately self-harm. A coalition of British NGOs, the Children and Young People's Mental Health Coalition reports a 68% increase in admissions of young people for self-harm (Mental health Foundation 2006). With cuts in services described above, children and young people are a vulnerable group.

Adults who provide unpaid care for 35 hours or more per week are also at high risk of low mental wellbeing compared to those who are not in a caring role, or those who provide fewer hours of care each week (Scottish Health Survey 2012, 2013). These results differed across gender; with female carers significantly more likely to respond negatively when asked if they have 'been feeling relaxed'.

References:

Bauer, A., Parsonage, M., Knapp, M., Lemmi, V. & Adelaja, B. 2014. The costs of perinatal mental health problems. Report summary. Centre for Mental Health and LSE <http://www.centreformentalhealth.org.uk/perinatal>

Bansal, N., Bhopal, R., Netto, G., Lyons, D., Steiner, M. F., & Sashidharan, S. P. (2014). Disparate patterns of hospitalisation reflect unmet needs and persistent ethnic inequalities in mental health care: the Scottish health and ethnicity linkage study. *Ethnicity & health*, 19(2), 217-239.

Carter, K. N., Blakely, T., Collings, S., Gunasekara, F. I., & Richardson, K. (2009). What is the association between wealth and mental health?. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 63(3), 221-226.

Care Quality Commission (2014) Monitoring the Mental Health Act in 2012/2013 - England statistic

Chevalier A and Feinstein I (2006) Sheepskin or Prozac: The causal effect of education on mental health. discussion paper. london: centre for Research on the Economics of Education, london school of Economics, available at: <http://cee.lse.ac.uk/cee%20dps/ceedp71.pdf>

Cooper R, Boyko c and codinhoto R (2008) dR2 – the effect of the physical environment on mental wellbeing. Mental Capital and Wellbeing Project. london: Government office for science, Foresight, available at: www.foresight.gov.uk/ourWork/ActiveProjects/Mental%20capital/Projectoutputs.asp

Cooper R, Boyko c and codinhoto R (2008) dR2 – the effect of the physical environment on mental wellbeing. Mental Capital and Wellbeing Project. london: Government office for science, Foresight, available at: www.foresight.gov.uk/ourWork/ActiveProjects/Mental%20capital/Projectoutputs.asp

Craig, G., & Walker, R. (2012). 'Race' on the welfare margins: The UK government's delivering race equality mental health programme. *Community Development Journal*, 47, 4, 491-505.

Costello, E. J., Keeler, G. P., & Angold, A. (2001). Poverty, race/ethnicity, and psychiatric disorder: A study of rural children. *American Journal of Public Health*, 91(9), 1494-1498.

Dragano, N., Siegrist, J., & Wahrendorf, M. (2010). Welfare regimes, labour policies and unhealthy psychosocial working conditions: a comparative study with 9917 older employees from 12 European countries. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*, jech-2009.

Evans-Lacko et al. 2014. Effect of the Time to Change anti-stigma campaign on trends in mental-illness-related public stigma among the English population in 2003–13: an analysis of survey data, volume 1, No.2, p121–128, July 2014, available at: [http://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanpsy/article/PIIS2215-0366\(14\)70243-3/abstract](http://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanpsy/article/PIIS2215-0366(14)70243-3/abstract)

Fabian Society (2006) *Narrowing the Gap: The final report of the Fabian Commission on Life Chances and Child Poverty*. London: Fabian Society

Government of UK. 2013. 32nd National Report on the implementation of the European Social Charter submitted by the Government of United Kingdom, RAP/Cha/GBR/32(2013).

Griggs, J. and Walker, R. 2008. The costs for child poverty for individuals and society. A literature review. Joseph Rowntree Foundation.

HM Treasury (2008) *Ending Child Poverty: Everybody's Business*. London: Crown. Available at http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/media/3/F/bud08_childpoverty_1310.pdf

House of Commons, Health Committee (2013). Post-legislative scrutiny of the Mental Health Act 2007: First report of session 2013-14 : report, together with formal minutes, oral and written evidence. London: Stationery Office.

- Kareem, J., & Littlewood, R. (2000). *Intercultural therapy*. Oxford: Blackwell Science.
- Katikireddi, S. V., Niedzwiedz, C. L., & Popham, F. (2012). Trends in population mental health before and after the 2008 recession: a repeat cross-sectional analysis of the 1991–2010 Health Surveys of England. *BMJ open*, 2(5), e001790.
- Knapp, Martin, Andrew, Alison, McDaid, David, Lemmi, Valentina, McCrone, Paul, Park, A-La, Parsonage, Michael, Boardman, Jedand Shepherd, Geoff (2014) *Investing in recovery: making the business case for effective interventions for people with schizophrenia and psychosis*. PSSRU, The London School of Economics and Political Science, and Centre for Mental Health., London, UK.
- Ethnic Inequalities in Mental Health: Promoting lasting positive change. Report of findings to LankellyChase Foundation, Mind, The Afya Trust and Centre for Mental Health' (February 2014)
- Martin, W., Michalowski, S., Jutten, T., & Burch, M. (2014). Achieving CRPD Compliance: Is the Mental Capacity Act of England and Wales compatible with the UN Convention on the Rights of Peron with Disabilities? If not, what next?. Report submitted to the UK Ministry of Justice. Available at: <http://autonomy.essex.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/EAP-Position-Paper-FINAL-copy.pdf>
- McCulloch A and Goldie I (2010) Introduction In: I Goldie (Ed) *Public Mental Health Today*. Brighton: Pavilion Publishing Ltd.
- McManus s, Meltzer h, Brugha T et al. (2009) *Adult Psychiatric Morbidity in England, 2007: Results of a household survey*. NHS Information centre for health and social care.
- Mehta N, Kassam A, Leese M, Butler G, Thornicroft G. Public attitudes towards people with mental illness in England and Scotland, 1994-2003. *Br J Psychiatry* 2009; 194: 278–84.
- Mental Health Alliance (2012). *The Mental Health Act 2007: a review of its implementation*. Available at: http://www.mentalhealthalliance.org.uk/news/MHA_May2012_FINAL.pdf
- Mental Health Foundation (2006). *Truth hurts: report of the National Inquiry into self-harm among young people*. London: Mental Health Foundaiton.
- Meltzer h, Bebbington P, Brugha T et al. (2010) Job insecurity, socio-economic circumstances and depression. *Psychological Medicine* 40(8): 1401–1407.
- “Mind reveals ‘unacceptably low’ spending on public mental health”*, October 2014 <http://www.mind.org.uk/news-campaigns/news/mind-reveals-unacceptably-low-spending-on-public-mental-health/#.VQrxxbezVdg>
- Naylor, Chris, Parsonage, Michael, McDaid, David, Knapp, Martin, Fossey, Matt and Galea, Amy (2012) *Long-term conditions and mental health: the cost of co-morbidities*. The King's Fund, London, UK. ISBN 9781857176339.

Rees s (2009) Mental Ill Health in the Adult Single Homeless Population: A review of the literature. London: crisis and Public health Resource unit.

Szmukler, G., Daw, R., & Callard, F. (2014). Mental health law and the UN Convention on the rights of persons with disabilities. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 37, 3, 245-252.

Freeman, D. *The Stressed Sex*. OUP as referenced in *The Guardia*, James Ball, May 2013, "Women 40% more likely than men to develop mental illness, study finds" available at: [women-men-mentalh-illness-study](#).

Thornicroft GJ. *Shunned: Discrimination Against People with Mental Illness*. Oxford University Press, 2006.

Timimi, S. (2014). Children and Young People's Improving Access to Psychological Therapies: inspiring innovation or more of the same?. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, DOI: 10.1192/pb.bp.114.047118.